Advisory Neighborhood Commission 6A

Miner Elementary School

Minutes

January 12, 2006

The meeting was called to order at 7:03 p.m.

Present: Commissioners Alberti, Beatty, Borbely, Fengler, and Rice
Absent: Commissioners Ibangha and Mack

 1. Approval of agenda

Mr. Fengler asked to add one item to New Business: A discussion of Bird Land and Four Sisters.  There was no objection, and the agenda was approved without objection.

 2. Minutes

The minutes, with two corrections—the addition of the quarterly report to the Treasurer’s Report, and an addition to the policy for the appearance of candidates stating that it will be enforced--were moved by Mr. Fengler and approved without objection.

 2. Community Comment
Ken Granata announced that there would be a meeting of the Capitol Hill Transportation Study task force on January 24th from 5-8 pm, at the Old Naval Hospital, 912 Pennsylvania Avenue SE.

Julius Johnson, who has a storefront children’s center at 18th and D Streets NE, said that he is looking for volunteers for his after school program, from 3-8 pm.  He announced a fundraiser for January 13th, with an auction, from 8 pm to midnight.  He also announced that he is running for the vacant ANC 6A01 seat.

 3. Election of Officers
Mr. Fengler announced the election of officers for 2006.

Chair:  Mr. Alberti nominated Joe Fengler.  The nomination was seconded by Mary Beatty.  Mr. Fengler was elected without objection.

Vice Chair: Ms. Beatty nominated Cody Rice, who declined the nomination. Mr. Borbely nominated Mfon Ibangha.  The nomination was seconded by Mr. Fengler.  Mr. Borbely said that while Mr. Ibangha was out for health reasons, he represents the community well.  Mr. Ibangha was elected without objection.  

Mr. Fengler said that Mr. Ibangha would return in March.  He is having therapy for what was serious heart surgery.

Secretary:  Mr. Alberti nominated Marc Borbely.  The nomination was seconded by Ms. Beatty.  Mr. Borbely was elected without objection.

Treasurer: Ms. Beatty nominated Nick Alberti.  His nomination was seconded by Marc Borbely.  Mr. Alberti was elected without objection.

 4. Committee Changes
Motion: Mr. Fengler moved that the Schools Committee be expanded to include Libraries.  Mr. Fengler mentioned that there will be a lot of activity with local libraries in the coming months, especially with the R.L. Christian Library, and it would be good if there were an ANC committee responsible for libraries.  Mr. Borbely said he supported the change.  The motion passed without objection

Motion: Mr. Fengler moved that the ANC establish a Transportation Committee.  He said that the Economic Development and Zoning Committee would continue to have a large workload, and there were a great number of transportation issues—H Street, the Starburst, the Transportation Study, and having a Transportation Committee would position the ANC well on a host of issues.  Ms. Beatty wanted to emphasize that it would be a temporary committee, and suggested that it meet quarterly.  She offered that as an amendment to the original motion.  The amendment was agreed to.  

Mr. Rice said among the issues the committee could work on were the H Street streetscape, residential parking, car sharing spaces, public space permits, traffic studies, traffic calming, and traffic lights.  Mr. Fengler mentioned that certain things, such as public space permits and phone booths had 30-day deadlines, and he and Mr. Borbely suggested that there might be a need for monthly meetings.  Mr. Rice suggested that committees decide their priorities in January, and figure out what their workload will be.  The motion was accepted without objection.

 5. Committee Elections
Alcoholic Beverage Licensing: Mary Beatty was nominated for Chair by Mr. Borbely. Her nomination was seconded by Mr. Rice, and accepted without objection.

Economic Development and Zoning: Ms. Beatty nominated Cody Rice for Chair.  His nomination was seconded by Mr. Alberti, and accepted without objection.

Community Outreach: Mr. Fengler nominated Elizabeth Nelson for Chair.  Her nomination was seconded by Cody Rice, and accepted without objection.

Public Safety: Mr. Fengler nominated Stephanie Nixon for Chair.  Her nomination was seconded by Mr. Alberti.  Mark Laisch said that there are real challenges in the committee’s work, and that Ms. Nixon is energetic and can do the job.  Mr. Borbely agreed.  Mr. Fengler said that the committee should interact with both PSA 102 and 103, and said the committee should be looking at legislative fixes for things like the noise ordinance.  Ms. Nixon said the Committee should be supplemental to MPD, which is understaffed, and it should draft legislation.  Her nomination was accepted without objection.

Schools and Libraries: Cody Rice nominated Marc Borbely for Chair.  His nomination was seconded by Ms. Beatty.  Mr. Borbely asked that he and Mr. Ibangha be co-chairs, and the two nominations were accepted without objection.

Transportation: Mr. Fengler nominated Dea Varsovzsky for Chair.  Her nomination was seconded by Mr. Alberti, and accepted without objection.

Mr. Fengler expressed his pleasure that several of the Committee Chairs are not members of the Commission, and that the ANC is fortunate to have active volunteers.

 6. Committee Nominations
The following people were nominated to be members of Committees:

Alcoholic Beverage Licensing: Ms. Beatty announced that Patty Neal had submitted a letter of resignation, and nominated the following people: Malcolm Ross (6A01); Tish Olshefski (6A02); Tim Carney (6A02); Lyndon Bonaparte (6A02); Michael Hermann (6A05); Tolu Tolu (6A06).  The nominations were accepted without objection.

Economic Development and Zoning: Mr. Rice nominated the following people: Jeff Fletcher; Virginia Gaddis; Rick Luna; Drew Ronneberg; Vanessa Ruffin—Colbert; Bill Schultheiss; Mary Spencer; and Linda Whitted.  The nominations were accepted without objection.

Community Outreach: Ms. Nelson nominated the following people: Rosetta Williams, Louis Barbash, Marissa Irwin, Barbara Anderson.  The nominations were accepted without objection.

Public Safety: Ms. Nixon nominated the following people:  Mark Laisch; Mike Seneco; Raphael Marshall.  The nominations were accepted without objection.

Schools and Libraries:  Mr. Borbely nominated the following people: Audra LeBlanc; Brenda Artis; Andre Taylor and Rich Carlson.  The nominations were accepted without objection.

Transportation: Mr. Fengler said that the committee members would be nominated at the February meeting.

 7. SMD Reports
Commissioner Borbely reported that with the help of 19 neighbors, the ABC Board rejected the application of the HaHu Grocery for a liquor license because it is within 400’ of a school.  He also announced that there is overwhelming opposition among his constituents for giving a permit to a public phone booth at 1400 Maryland Avenue

Commissioner Beatty announced that the permitting process for Lovejoy Park is still not complete, because the storm water management application has to be resubmitted.  She said she is following up on the issue.

Commissioner Rice announced that 8th Street will be repaved between Pennsylvania Avenue SE and Florida Avenue NE, and that DDOT is having a meeting to discuss timetables and staging at the Northeast Library on January 18th at 6:30 pm.

Commissioner Fengler reported that threatened action by DCRA on the project at 1124 E Street has had the unintended consequence of causing the builders to work harder and faster to complete the project before a BZA hearing scheduled for May.  

· He mentioned that he would pass along to the Economic Development and Zoning Committee a request from residents at 791 19th Street NE, across the street from the Sherwood Rec Center, to add a driveway to the property.  

· He reported that he has learned that DDOT has committed the funds for the streetcar tracks on H Street.  

· He mentioned his frustration with DCRA’s failure to communicate about the Certificate of Occupancy process with two more establishments, Bird Land and Four Sisters.  

· He raised the issue of a loophole in the noise ordinance that is has to be fixed by Councilmember Graham’s committee, and it is frustrating because everyone is pointing fingers at everyone else, and nothing is being resolved.

· Finally, he said that the Linden/Wylie MAP group would meet on February 9th, one hour before the ANC meeting.

 9. Officer’s Reports
Chair
Mr. Fengler suggested that the Committees, at their first meeting of the year, adopt two to four goals for the next year that can be used as a roadmap for Committee activity.

Treasurer
Mr. Alberti presented the Treasurer’s Report. The report shows that the opening checking account balance was $1,143.50, and that the savings account balance was $4,146.31.    Motions: Mr. Alberti moved that checks for the following amounts be approved individually: $135 to Roberta Weiner for transcribing the ANC’s minutes (Check #1265), $323.58 to Kinko’s (Check #1264) for copies, $550 to Friends of the Northeast Library for a grant (Check #1266); $400 to Maury Elementary School for a grant (Check #1267); and $198 to Capitol Community News for a Fagon Guide ad (Check #1268) The motions were approved without objection, leaving a checking account balance of $11,536.92, and a saving account balance of $4,147.87. Motion: Mr. Alberti moved to approve the Treasurer’s Report.  It was seconded by Mr. Fengler and approved without objection.  

Motion: Mr. Alberti moved that $25 be approved for ANC 6A’s participation in the ANC Security Fund.  The motion was approved without objection.  

Motion: Mr. Alberti moved that $600 be approved for copying for ANC materials, and that up to $60 be approved for copying each Committee’s materials and each SMD’s materials for the next month.  The motion was accepted without objection.

 10. Committee Reports
Alcoholic Beverage and Licensing
Ms. Beatty reported on outstanding license renewals.  She has met with people at China House, who are reviewing the voluntary agreement.  They have installed a security camera, but their beer sales are almost all singles.  The Park Economy Mart ABC hearing has been postponed until January 25th, and she plans to meet with them prior to the hearing.  They are attempting to correct community concerns, such as putting the correct name on their sign, and the community was less willing to continue with the protest.

She raised the concern about a new problem with the Englert voluntary agreements.  After filing the agreements with ABRA, another group has filed a protest, separately from the ANC.  Now ABRA wants to combine the two voluntary agreements, and the ANC has been cut out of any discussion ABRA is having with the protesters.  Mr. Fengler reminded the ANC that there had been six public meetings, at one of which there were at least 60 people.  The Commission did due diligence, and now because another group has decided to protest, ABRA says it has to be “settled.”  ABRA says that the parties should agree, but cuts the public out—they can’t demand an open process and then go behind closed doors.  Mr. Alberti said he had spoken with ABRA’s counsel, and was told that if they have competing agreements, they try to bring them into accord.  He discussed the changes they wanted in the ANC’s agreement, including: the definition of “intemperate habits” and a definition of loiterers.  Mr. Fengler said he was sorry that Mr. Englert was facing these unnecessary problems.  Mr. Alberti reiterated that the ANC should have been brought in early to negotiate with the other group, and expressed his concern that the other group is not subject to sunshine laws in the way the ANC is. 

Stephanie Nixon mentioned that she was concerned about the Park Market protest, and what recourse there was if there were problems.  Ms Beatty said that the ANC’s role in enforcing voluntary agreements is to make phone calls to licensees that are in violation of the agreement, and if they continue with their bad behavior, notify ABRA.

She said that the H Street Moratorium Task Force would be meeting at the end of the month.

Motion: Ms. Beatty moved acceptance of her committee report, which was done without objection.

      Economic Development and Zoning
Mr. Rice reported that he had run into ANC 6C Commissioner Mike Sherman, who now chairs a 6C Committee, and there are good prospects for them to work together on projects on H Street, like the moratorium, transportation, an H Street BID, and he hoped to take advantage of that.  He said that the Zoning Commission had approved a set-down on the Medlink downzoning application, and that 6C was running with that.

He reported that the Zoning commission has adopted the H Street Commercial Overlay, changing the zoning to be supportive of retail and small business.  They are adding review requirements that DCRA will have to look into.  Mr. Fengler reviewed that plan, which has four segments, and spoke about how the light rail will be an impetus to getting rid of parking restrictions on H Street.  He pointed out that it was a four-year process, but it has finally been approved.  Mr. Rice pointed out that one of the components is Inclusionary zoning and affordable housing, and this is an issue in which the ANC will stay engaged.  Vanessa Ruffin said that it was important to stick to the design guidelines and the ANC should look at mechanisms for enforcement. 

    Community Outreach
Elizabeth Nelson reported that the Hill Rag and Fagon Guide ads have been taken care of, and that the ANC ad would have preferred placement in the Voice of the Hill.

    Public Safety Committee

Stephanie Nixon discussed the public crime forum she is planning.  It will be a two-step event, beginning with a “meet and greet” for local residents, such as the Rosedale Citizens’ Alliance, and local elected and public safety officials, on February 2nd and she would like a letter of support for the event.  This will be followed by a forum on public safety issues.

Motion: Mr. Fengler moved that the ANC run an ad for the Public Safety Committee meet and greet.  There was no second. Mr. Alberti said that the meeting needed a more focused discussion about the goal of the meeting.  Ms. Beatty said that she thinks the second meeting is more important than the first. Motion: Ms. Beatty moved that the ANC run an ad for the second meeting, and write a letter of support for the first meeting.  It was seconded by Mr. Alberti, who said that it should be joined with a PSA 103 meeting, which gets about 30 people, and leaders and aides will come and see that people care.  Mr. Rice said he would vote for the motion because the ANC had run an ad for PSA 102, and doing one for PSA 103 is only fair.  The second meeting will be a community meeting and the ANC will have a role to play, which can be solidified at the next ANC meeting.  The motion passed without objection.

     Schools Committee

Mr. Borbely reported that 30-35 people attended a meeting at Eastern High School, and learned that, contrary to rumors, the school will not be closed nor be given over to private management.  The plan is to keep the school open and possibly institute a Law Academy or a health specialty.  Apparently, a No Child Left Behind requirement that tutoring be provided at the school is not being met. New Business
Election Procedures
Mr. Fengler announced that there are two candidates for the vacant ANC seat, Rafael Marshall and Julius Johnson.  There also may be a third candidate, John Sigmon.  The election will take place during the February ANC meeting.  Candidates will be allowed to campaign outside the front door and outside the meeting room.  Gottlieb Simon will oversee the election.  Mr. Simon drew names from a hat for their order on the ballot.  The order will be Simon, Marshall, Johnson.

In answer to a question about publicity for the election, the ANC was told that the Board of Election had done a mailing to those in the affected SMD, and Mr. Borbely said that he had posted a flyer on lampposts throughout the SMD.

Pay Phone at 14th and Maryland Avenue NE

Motion: Mr. Borbely moved that the ANC send a letter to the Public Space Office objecting to the placement of a pay phone at 14th Street and Maryland Avenue NE, on the ground that it is a dark area, and not a commercial zone—the location is an empty lot.  The motion was approved without objection.

501 10th Street NE
Motion: Mr. Borbely moved that a letter be sent to DCRA about conditions at 501 12th Street NE, where the building has had a broken lock for over a year, and there has been no enforcement of DCRA regulations.  The motion was approved without objection.

Bird Land/Four Sisters
Mr. Fengler raised the issue that DCRA has failed to provide information regarding another fast food issue—this time on Bird Land and Four Sisters, establishments that he said are fast food establishments parading as restaurants.  Motion: Mr. Fengler moved to file an appeal of the C of O. He said that he would like to appeal the Certificate of Occupancy in order to make DCRA responsive. Mr. Borbely expressed reservations.  Mr. Fengler responded that he’s been attempting to get information on C of O proceedings from DCRA for six months, and this is the only way he can get a response.  Mr. Borbely asked whether there was time to put this off to the February ANC meeting, so the owner and DCRA could appear or respond. Mr. Fengler said yes. The motion passed 4-1, with Mr. Borbely voting in opposition.

Pay Phone at 700 H Street NE

Mr. Rice reported that he had just received an application for a pay phone at 700 H Street (in 6A01). Motion:  Mr. Rice moved that the ANC write a letter to the Public Space office requesting a continuance on the application so that the ANC can consider it at its February meeting, after an ANC 6A01 commissioner has been elected. The motion passed without objection.

 5. Audience Comment
Vanessa Ruffin expressed her concerns about standing waste water and trash in the H Street corridor.

Raphael Marshall expressed his pleasure that Stephanie Nixon is taking over the Public Safety Committee, saying he is compelled to step down because he wants to focus his attention on his own SMD.

Julius Johnson said that Vincent Orange, whom he has not endorsed, is coming to speak at his nonprofit, and he is asking all the candidates to come and speak.  His space is at 409 18th Street NE.

The meeting adjourned at 9:10 pm.

